
DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the Meeting held on Tuesday, 23rd February 2016 at 7.00 p.m.
In the Robinson Room, Durrington Village Hall
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mrs S Paines
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mr J Todd, Mrs B Elkins, Mr J Mills, Mrs P Taylor, Mr W Clarke, Mr R Deakins, Mr A Lund, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Healing, Mrs S Pick, Mr D Goodman, Mr S Botham
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker (Clerk)

Mrs R Docker (Admin Asst)
1 member of the public

	


POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES

PCSO Will Todd sent his apologies, an update on priorities and recent police activities was provided:
Approximately £2000 worth of cigarettes was stolen from Sainsburys on the 25th of January, a press and Facebook appeal has been launched.  Fake Scottish £20 notes continue to be of concern in the area.  On the 11th of the month a horse rider suffered minor injuries at Woodhenge when she was thrown from her horse after a small dog bit the horses ankle, causing it to rear up.  Dog owners are advised to keep their dogs under control at all times.  The Priority remains over thefts from vehicles, with an attempted theft from a van and two unattended vehicles.  Posters will be put up advising owners about not leaving valuables visible in vehicles.  The next Bluez n Zuz Disco is on April the 13th at Durrington Working Mens Club from 7-9pm.

CRIME PREVENTION – Cllr W Clarke

As there was no Police report this month various known crimes were discussed. 

These included the burglary at Sainsbury’s store and damage to two cars on Bulford Hill. A crime report has since been submitted and the Town Clerk has circulated this to all councillors.  Cllr Clarke would draft a letter to Wiltshire Police outlining concerns over their increased budgets and changes to Neighbourhood Policing Teams.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
Chairman Cllr Sue Paines introduced Rev’d Timothy P Demore, Church Pastor Durrington Free Church, who spoke about his first few months at the church and some of the activities they had planned with the other churches in Durrington over the coming months.
1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES
Cllr M Wardell
Cllr S Rennie
2. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS
There were no declarations of interest.
3. MINUTES.   It was RESOLVED that the Minutes of the Meeting of the 26th of January 2016 be approved and signed.
4. REPORT BY CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL 
  
Durrington Day Centre is looking to produce a mosaic to mark the 40th anniversary of the Village Hall being built, we are working with a designer and are looking to submit a grant for funding, the mosaic would be placed on the outer wall of the hall for all to benefit from.
I attended the first meeting of 2016 for the Village Show and Vintage Vehicle Event organised by Cllr John Todd, everything seems to already be running smoothly for 2016 and it’s great to see new supporters have come on board to help.  The event and subsequent presentation of monies raised really showcases everything that is good about the village.  The Durrington In Bloom committee will meet in early March to discuss open gardens, the allotment competition, flower tub sponsorship and the Flower and Produce Show.

5. TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
Highways – Cllr D Goodman
The new WCH contractors Ringway will commence their contract from April 1st. It is more expensive (50%) than the Balfour Beatty agreement but is, potentially, a substantially more workable and, long term, cost effective package.  Work is proposed to commence on Tuesday 3rd May 2016 on the cemetery footpath, traffic lights will be in place over the period.  As the weather and daylight hours are expected to be favourable, enabling longer working hours, the project is expected to be completed within two weeks.  

Bus services will be seriously interrupted with a 26 mile diversion through Tidworth and Everleigh. 

A replacement Street Sign for Meads Road has been produced and negotiation are taking place to agree a cost for this sign replacement work.

The yellow lining issue has not yet been resolved. 

Speedwatch – Cllr R Deakins issued the latest counts for February.
Planning – Cllr D Healing issued the latest list of planning applications.
6. REPORT by the clerk 
 
I attended the Heritage Lottery Fund bid for the Royal Artillery Museum and Salisbury Plain Heritage Centre a few weeks ago with Cllr John Mills, the bid has received a lot of support from English Heritage, Visit Wiltshire, the RA Association and Wiltshire Council, there were several presentations throughout the morning, all built on the presentation given to us in May last year.  I’ve been working on a grant from the Amesbury Area Board to upgrade some of our dilapidated street signs and have designed a template along with Cllr Graham Wright to commemorate the Queen’s 90th Birthday, if funding is received these signs will be installed by the community during our ‘Clean for the Queen’ weekend in June.  As approved by the council last year, the lockable parking posts have now been installed at Avon Fields, this has been met with complaints and concerns from some residents, I have therefore drafted a letter to all Avon Fields residents explaining why the posts have been installed in the hope that they will understand.  I have been working with our new website provider on content and design, Donald Capewell has kindly offered to provide plenty of photographs of the village that we will be able to use to best showcase what Durrington&Larkhill have to offer.  Our Parish Plan Questionnaires have all be issued and plenty of responses have been forthcoming on our survey site and in hard copy, the committee will be able to display some of the results at the APM in March.  
7. Report by Wiltshire Councillor – Cllr Graham Wright
· Budget  I attended the Wiltshire Council(WC) Budget meeting where the Budget 2016/17 was formally adopted. After looking through the plan in detail I supported the budget however, I  must point out that the diminishing service levels that WC are providing is driven by your governments decision to cut the level of funding that they provide for WC. Even with the rise in council tax, the outlook is bleak for road/pavement repairs and many everyday services that, unless there is a mind-set change, will in time, be slowly reduced to the bare minimum.

· Bluez n Zuz  The next popular 11 to 15 year old Disco held at the Durrington Working Men’s Club will be on April 13th from 7pm till 9pm; the theme is ‘Superhero’s’. Myself and Dave Roberts from WC will be helping with transport to and from outlying villages. The Town Council, Larkhill Garrison and volunteers all support the Police in this extremely popular night out. 

· Durrington Kids Friday Night Club.   I wish to publically thank Town Councillor Shaun Rennie for his outstanding work in supporting this DTC initiative; whilst it’s not formally a WC function, I have had so many  lovely remarks made to me about how much personal effort Shaun puts in that a thank you and a well-done is long overdue.  The council agreed to write a letter of thanks to Cllr Rennie for his hard work.
· Cemetery Path   The completion of the path is now being programmed for spring/summer of this year. The new WC contractors have it listed as a high priority. A traffic signalled closure is now preferred over a full road closure; I made a case for this because of the massive impact a full closure would have, especially on buses and larger vehicles who could not use the back roads.

· Bus Services  A consultation on the ‘Future Provision of Wiltshire Councils Bus Services’ is ongoing and I have placed posters up at bus stops to advertise the consultation to passengers and asked Wiltshire Council to provide flyers on the X5 route, explaining that some of the X5 services are subsidised by WC. 

· A303  The enhanced A303 and ‘Route to the West’ scheme had an open day on Friday 19th Feb at Antrobus House at which Highways England explained their plans so far.  

· Army Rebasing planning applications for the Service Families accommodation has moved a little further forward and it is hoped that a formal planning application may be considered by the WC Strategic Planning Committee in April or May ( I will be on the committee when this application is submitted) 

· Spectrum Housing  I have had a follow up meeting with Spectrum re concerns over some issues with tenants at Avon Fields and, we also looked in detail at the maintenance plan for shrubs on pathways. 

· Safer Parking   Durrington Town Council is working with the Police on road safety; I will be helping to deliver letters in March to residents with tips on safe parking.

· Charles Road  I am pleased to report that road widening and extra parking areas have been completed in Charles Road. This was funded through the Wiltshire Council housing budget.   

· Street Signs I am heavily involved in smartening up Durrington Street Signs. We have identified over 25 damaged/illegible and/or missing signs. WC have no budget or desire to replace them and with Town Councillor David  Goodman, Trevor Parker and the support of Durrington Town Council, we will be replacing them with smart, new bespoke signs commemorating the queens 90th birthday. Keep an eye out; they will be going up from March through to May, starting with Meads Road. 

· Community Safety   I have been working on Community Safety and invite all residents to join Durrington Home Watch, part of Neighbourhood Watch’s Safer and Stronger Communities.  The scheme, which I co-ordinate, is part of the UK’s largest voluntary movement and provides any resident with email updates on National, Wiltshire and Local Home Watch information.
Join via  http://www.ourwatch.org.uk/ and enter your post code. 
Larkhill Community Partnership.  As chairman of LCP, I have spoken with Cllr Jane Scott, leader of WC  and MP Claire Perry to gain their support for any extra provision that may be required within the following areas at Larkhill re Army Rebasing: Recreation, Retail, and Road Safety. They kindly agreed to look positively at plans that the LCP will formulate. The Crime Commissioner agreed to join me to look at any shortfall in police on the ground when Army Rebasing progresses.

Heritage Museum.  I recently attended the lottery bid for funding towards this extremely interesting and positive project. An excellent case was made for Heritage Lottery Funding and I hope that this will be successful. Public consultations will take place from the 8th to 11th of March with Durrington on the 9th of March at the Village Hall from 2.30 pm to 9.30 pm.    
St Michael’s School Figheldean – relocation to Larkhill  

Wiltshire Councillor G Wright explained how a public consultation had been held (a few years ago) in Figheldean over the future of St Michael’s school in its current location.  When the public consultation for the new houses for A2020 was unveiled a school was included as part of the development in Larkhill.  It has since been confirmed that the school at Figheldean will close and the new school (once built and open) will be called St Michael’s, with children from Figheldean being able to relocate there.  This was recently publicised in the Salisbury Journal.  Durrington Town Councillors were concerned that they had not been directly consulted about this, Cllr Clarke would draft a letter to Wiltshire Council on the matter.
8. REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended.
Amesbury Area Board – Cllr Marion Wardell
Wiltshire Passenger Transport Review

Questionnaires are available from libraries and council offices and on line everyone is encouraged to take part in this consultation and put your views forward no decision has been made and the consultation ends on 4 April 2016.

Police and Crime Commissioner – Precept Consultation

HMIC has rated Wiltshire Police as good.  The Commissioner has said that there is an increase of 40% of sexual crimes, this is because the recording of crime has been made better and is giving people confidence to report crimes. He has asked for £3.12 per year for band D council tax which will give him £105.695 million but he will still need to make savings.

Wiltshire and Dorset Fire and Rescue Service

The amalgamation of the two fire services which will come into force in April 2016 would not affect front line services and it is not envisaged that we would lose Amesbury Fire station but the service still needs to make £7 million savings.

85% of call outs are dealt with by retained fire officers.

Army Basing
The relocation of Units from Germany to Wiltshire will be implemented by 2019 with 5 RIFLES arriving in the summer of 2016. 

Presentation by Eamon McClelland, Resident engagement Housing Officer

Housing panels are set up in the Amesbury Area and residents are encouraged to attend to iron out any issues they might have and to develop good relations and trust in the council the next meeting is on 8 Feb and any issues raised will receive an answer. The Housing Team are based at Churchfield Depot, Stevenson Road, Salisbury, Wilts SP2 7NP 

Crime & Community Safety 

The overall crime figures for the Amesbury Community Area continues to remain stable and all crime types are at a level that would be expected. It has been noted that over the past year a rise in violent crime which reflects a pattern seen across the rest of Wiltshire. It is good to see that Theft offences have reduced.

Over the past few months there has been an increase in illegal off road vehicles often uninsured and in a dangerous condition on Salisbury Plain. The police in partnership with the MOD have issued 40 fixed penalty tickets in the past three months.

There are a large number of counterfeit £20 notes circulating in the South Wiltshire and Hampshire area and the public are asked to be vigilant. 

Good Neighbourhood Scheme

The contract will come to an end in Mar 2016 no decisions as to the way forward have been decided.  A members of the public asked for it to continue as this service is well used.

Celebrations for Queens 90th Birthday

Community Engagement Officer Dave Roberts asked the Towns and Parishes to get involved in celebrating the Queens birthday by holding celebrations in the villages and there might be funding of up to £500 available from the Area Boards to help with running of these events.

Community Area Grant Funding 

· Brambles Pre School £5,000.00 towards Charity building buy – Approved

· Avon Valley College £4,930.00 Wheelchairs for Basketball Club – Approved

· God Unlimited £5,000.00 for Gul Riverside stable yard improvements they are based at the Bustard Pub – Approved

· Milston Parish Council £1,000.00 for upgrading footpaths installing a 5 bar gate and  kissing gates – Approved

· Area Board projects and Councillors initiative £500.00 supporting the Neighbourhood Tasking Group for bespoke signage and park properly campaign – Approved

Amesbury Neighbourhood Plan Meeting – Cllr W Clarke and Wiltshire Cllr G Wright
Amesbury Town Council recently held their open day/public consultation, display boards will move to Durrington in March.  Any work already done on the Parish Plan can be used to assist the consultation process.  The council agreed that it would monitor Amesbury’s progress with attendance at their meetings until August, it would then make a decision as to how it wished Durrington Town Council to proceed with the Neighbourhood Plan.

Salisbury Plain Heritage Centre – Cllr J Mills

Sarah and I attended part of the Team’s bid to the Heritage Lottery Fund on 5 Feb. This included an update on progress so far, and I found it very informative. I am also a member of the Communications Group, and at a meeting on 9 Feb plans for the further release of information was discussed. I am now in possession of the flier, which I will circulate on the date directed by the Group.

Emergency Response Plan Risk Assessment  - Cllr J Mills
This is not as straightforward as it might seem, and is a work in progress. In the meantime, Councillors are at risk if they undertake anything other than that which they would do in/around their own homes. I hope to clarify this at the full Council meeting in March.

9. ACCOUNTS - It was RESOLVED to approve the accounts for February 2016.
10. DISCUSSION TOPIC  -  Durrington Link Scheme.  Cllr D Goodman, chairman of the Link Scheme gave an overview of what the scheme provides, the number of drivers it has, how it is financed and also spoke about the requirement for new volunteers and a treasurer.
11. PROPOSALS 
a.
The council RESOLVED to approve the new street sign template.

b.
The council debated the term ‘Clerk to the Council’ and whether this is befitting of the roles and responsibilities, it deferred any decision and will consider it at a future meeting.


c.
The council RESOLVED to approve the new Cemetery Fees.

d.
To council RESOLVED to donate £100 to Amesbury Printing Charity Golf Day in support of Cancer Research UK.

e.
The council RESOLVED to approve the schedule for the APM on 7th April 2016:


f.
The council RESOLVED to only print hard copy items for the meetings to those without access to a printer in order to preserve resources.

g.
The council RESOLVED to provide identity cards for councillors.

h.
The council RESOLVED to approve a letter to residents of Avon Fields Estate about parking, with a slight amendment to the end of the letter.

 12.
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

Mick Fellows a local resident and Battlefield Tour presenter is conducting a wreath laying ceremony at the Menin Gate in Belgium in June.  He has approached the chairman to lay a wreath on behalf of Durrington Town Council, the Council will provide him with a wreath to lay along with a suitable note of remembrance.
13.
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME


There were no public questions

14.
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS

After consideration of preliminary work required by two of the three contractors who had provided quotes for a soakaway in the Village Hall car park, the Council RESOLVED to appoint Conn and Bolter to conduct the work, which would hopefully be done during the Village Hall closure in August.  
 
Signed




Chairman                        Date


                                                                             


